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CHRISTMAS EDITON PART I

December 18, 2009

From: John Hoffmann
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[image: image5.jpg]


[image: image1.png]



MERRY, MERRY CHRISTMAS…BOARD OF ALDERMEN ADOPT BUDGET WITH LAYOFFS:  On Sunday December 13, 2009 Post-Dispatch columnist Bill McClellan wrote a column concerning how with a surplus budget of $12.64 million in general revenue the city is laying off three employees. The Internet was smoking with flying emails.  If you did not see the column it is posted on my website at http://johnhoffmann.net
In the column Bill mentions that despite a $12 million surplus (actually $12.64m surplus) we are canning three employees, a Kim Chrisman our longtime city hall receptionist and single mom, Kara Woods, a police clerk and Kristina Bequette, an experienced police dispatcher. Without touching that reserve I found cuts that would have saved the jobs.     

SANTA’S EARLY PRESENT:  Bill made an interesting comparison between Mayor Dalton and me with Scrooge and Marley.  But perhaps the best part of the column was toward the end. Neither Janet Cooke nor Jayson Blair could have made up anything better in a class struggle story than when Jon Dalton called Bill McClellan back and said how good his cell phone reception was on the ski lift.  Let’s see he is firing single moms in lower level jobs and he is talking about it on the ski lift.    

WORK SESSION:  Mayor Dalton opened the work session in a loud emotional voice saying how upset he was to see the city’s business in the paper and how ashamed he was of the board that this has gotten this far.  He went on to say that if our budget was on a July 1st to June 30th year cycle instead of January 1st to December 31st cycle, these budget decisions involving employees would not be so emotional.  

“I take my job very seriously and I was working on the budget for a very long time.  I think the residents can trust and rely on me.  I think what has happened (a newspaper column on our city government) is just despicable. (So much for the First Amendment) I don’t think it is me and seven aldermen that should be ashamed.  It is one alderman who should be ashamed,” said Dalton.  “No final decision has been communicated,” he added. 

That very last statement certainly is questionable. On November 9, 2009, three city employees were told they were being laid off.  They were given the Federal required 60-day termination notice.  If I was an employee, that would sure seem like a final decision to me.    

Next Fred Meyland-Smith spoke and he said he wanted echo the mayor’s thoughts.  That the Board of Aldermen should not be ashamed of themselves just one alderman should…oddly Fred was starring at me when he said this.  But I can give the Stink Eye right back.  Then Steve Fons took his shot saying how he was tired of having one person writing a newsletter making fun of aldermen who wouldn’t even sign the “Aldermen Code of Conduct bill. “ 

Of course as usual Steve screwed it up.  It was not a bill…because it was unconstitutional and the city attorney told them as much.  It was some paper that Fred Meyland-Smith had drawn up to try and silence me and this newsletter that everyone fell over each other to sign.   No one seemed too upset with Alderman Code of Conduct when Steve sent out the email to the Board and members of the public claiming I was mentally ill due to Lyme Disease.  

PAY BACKS:  The mayor quizzed me how we could cut the Aldermen and Mayor’s pay since it is set by ordinance and can’t change till after the term?  I said we could all vote to voluntarily to have it withheld and shifted to the general fund.  It wasn’t that hard.  I then mentioned that the two times I have missed meetings in two years I have sent a refund check to the city.     

At one point Dalton began to address me like he was trying to impeach a hostile witness.  He actually started reading from my Newsletter #21 where I criticized him about spending from the reserves.  (Actually that is a pretty good newsletter…it is the one right after Dalton pummeled me in the race for mayor…I would recommend anyone who has not read it to check it out on the website.) 

He demanded to know what was it, “stop spending from the reserves” or “save jobs and spend from the reserve?”  I said my amended budget that kept three jobs didn’t touch reserves it was done by cutting frivolous unneeded budget items.   He then asked a question about the reserve that I had given different numbers over the last year. (There are actually a number of reserves or surpluses under different categories in the budget.)   I then suggested we ask the person sitting to his left, Budget Director Betty Cotner and get the best answer possible.  He didn’t like that idea.  He demanded that I give him an answer.  I said that in recent weeks I have spent a lot of time with Mrs. Cotner starting with dumb questions and then leading up to learning more and more about the numbers and I know the current numbers that I have are correct. 

Steve Fons then interrupted and said, “Yeah Stupid questions that sounds right!”      

OVERWORKED: At the end of the work session Alderwoman Lynn Wright said she wanted to say something…that she worked very hard answering e-mails and phone calls and going to other meetings as an alderwomen and she resented that I thought the mayor and alderpersons should receive a pay cut.  (I have to believe we need to feel some pain, before we devastate the lives of three employees.) 

THE REGULAR MEETING:  We started the regular meeting with all the aldermen chairing commissions announcing how their December meetings have been canceled.  This included Lynn Wright.   The fact no one wanted to hold any meetings after this Board meeting will become relevant in a little later in this newsletter.      

LAYOFF COMMENTS:  The public comment section about layoffs was led off by Dickie Palmer, who has done management consulting.  Dickie pointed out that layoffs will cause long lasting morale issues in any organization. 

Dickie was followed by Derek Bequette, he is a firefighter in Jefferson County and the husband of Kristina Bequette, who is being laid off. Derek was clearly choked up a bit, and was immediately put on the 4-minute clock by Chief John Copeland who sits in front of the podium and puts up a timer on a computer screen.  Derek mention he was a little emotional and hopes he can say everything in four minutes.  Mayor Dalton then ordered Police Chief, City Administrator and Time Keeper John Copeland to waive the time limit. 

Derek started by saying that he agreed with Mr. Palmer that actions like this have an immediate effect on morale.  He stated there is a fire district in St. Louis County with such morale problem that they have trouble keeping personnel. 

Next he said he found it strange and somewhat ironic that in the City of St. Louis where there is a $22 million deficit, the city has decided to furlough employees rather than fire anyone.  But here in Town and Country where there is a budget surplus of $12.64 million in the general revenue fund alone the city is firing three employees. 

Then he mentioned that before the surprised resignation of a rookie policeman (more on that later), employees were told an officer would be laid off based on merit.  However the same was not true for dispatchers.  He said (what we reported in our December 10th newsletter) that an administrative aide position for the detectives is being eliminated, but his wife, a fulltime dispatcher with excellent job evaluations is being fired and the detective admin aide is getting her job.  “How is that fair,” he asked?

SHOE TIME:  During his comments I began to look around the room.  I immediately notice that members of the police command staff were looking at their shoes.  So were a number of alderpersons on the dais. Mr. Bequette was right and no one wanted to look him in the eye. 

After the meeting a woman in the audience told me how great it was to see a young husband come in and stick up for his wife like Derek Bequette did.

THE CHRISTMAS SIX:  When the budget came up on the agenda, I immediately made a motion to introduce an amended budget.  The document had been sent out to all the aldermen four days earlier.  Alderman and former mayor David Karney seconded my motion.   

I spoke on how a city government isn’t the mortar and bricks of a city hall or police station, but the employees.  I mentioned that I had been a police dispatcher for two years and 15 years later I was supervisor of police and fire dispatchers.  I knew how on a busy night an officer might get one or two stressful calls, but a dispatcher could deal with six, seven or more persons calling for help plus having an officer screaming for help so loudly that his radio transmission would distort.  At the end of the night it wasn’t the officers who were drained, but the dispatcher.  I said we have a very good dispatcher in Kristina Bequette, who we are firing.  

I then mentioned Kim Chrisman, a city hall employee whose smile greets people coming into city hall, some often angry having to pay a traffic ticket.  Kim for eight years has worked for us and as a single mother depends on her salary and benefits for herself and her daughter.  Now we are about to fire her. 

Kara Wood is a young lady who is out on her own in the world who we recently promoted from the city hall staff to the police department as a clerk.  We are firing her.  

I then read Kim Chrisman’s moving letter to the aldermen about the effect how her firing would have on her and her daughter. (see Newsletter #41)

I pointed out that we had not looked at the budget hard enough and removed the fat, before we decided to sacrifice three employees.  I had managed to find $147,000 in additional cuts that would not have cut into our $12.64 million reserve.  I urged the aldermen to rethink their position and vote for this amended budget. 

Ald. Karney then repeated how a city was not bricks and buildings but people and how we needed to wait before we start laying off people. 

We took the vote and the amendment was defeated 2-6, with me and David Karney voting for it.  Voting to can three loyal employees were alderpersons BEHNEN, FONS. WRIGHT, MEYLAND-SMITH, WELBY and AVIOLI. The CHRISTMAS SIX!

David Karney immediately made a motion which I seconded to postpone any layoffs for six months. Mayor Dalton chided him that we were dealing with a budget bill and not personnel matters.  Dalton was clearly short sighted since his crummy budget bill was about personnel.  Karney then rephrased the motion to include funds in the budget to avoid any layoffs for six months.   This caused Budget Director Betty Cotner to leave the aldermanic chambers to retire to her office to crunch the numbers and come up within the ballpark of $58,500 to keep the employees for six months. 

THE DEAL:  While Betty was gone, a stack of other bills were read and voted on.  But at the same time out of the view of the public, Mayor Dalton began passing notes on the dais.  Dalton wanted Karney to withdraw his amendment and he would appoint a special committee to take another look at his budget.  (This budget never became the Board of Aldermen’s budget thanks to the weak leadership of board president Fred Meyland-Smith.)

Karney bit and withdrew his motion.  Next we voted on the budget.

I then spoke that for the aldermen and staff who sip the free coffee and soft drinks left in the budget for the staff and aldermen, that every time they took a sip they needed to think of City Hall Receptionist Kim Chrisman and her daughter, Police Clerk Kara Wood and Police Dispatcher Kristina Bequette, who they fired rather than having the guts to cut free coffee and soft drinks and $144,000 of other fat from the budget.

The budget then passed on a 7-1 vote. 

THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE: Mayor Dalton announced David Karney, Nancy Avioli, Steve Fons and Phil Behnen as the chairman as the new SPECIAL Committee.  Keep in mind all the aldermen have cancelled their commission meetings this month and at the end of Board of Alderman voted to cancel the second Aldermanic Meeting in December.  They are not in a hurry to attend meetings in December.   The first Special Committee meeting was cancelled at the last minute due to a family emergency of a member.  The next meeting is scheduled for Monday of Christmas week.

MONDAY 12/21/09 9AM:  If you are out doing some errands and have time you might like to stop by the City Hall at 9am and show the Special Committee that you are interested in this matter. 

THE WORD:  The affected employees were told the day after the meeting they should expect 01/01/10 as being their last day.   

KARNAC:  Johnny Carson maybe dead, but Karnac the Magnificent lives.  On Sunday and Monday before the Board of Aldermen meeting I received two emails either to me or copies of emails sent to Bill McClellan that predicted this was exactly what Mayor Dalton would do. 

Bill…Your article has exposed this group of phony snobs (not just Dalton but the entire Board) in the only way they take notice, thru public exposure. OMG, the neighbors will be talking about it. At their XMAS cocktail parties they will have to explain.  So, I thank you for your article. I think it will save the jobs. My guess is Dalton's Gang (I am sure that he and his Gang are meeting as I email this to you scrambling to come up with an out) will postpone the vote on the budget and Dalton will call for a commission to study the budget, a report will come back and the jobs will be saved, for the short term. The Gang will just screw them later. They will then mount a huge campaign (with $ not reported) to make sure Hoffmann is not elected again, and the 3 employees will get canned later.
Tonight is a meeting.  I half expect that all of the sudden there will be money for the 3 employees and it will be done in a way that the Mayor will leave "a hero."  This will be one interesting meeting. 
THE SIX DAYS OF CHRISTMAS:  

On the first Day of Christmas the Board of Aldermen gave to all of the employees but three, $101,000 in salary raises. 

On the second Day of Christmas the Board of Aldermen gave to me $7,500 worth of June fireworks.

On the Third day of Christmas the Board of Aldermen gave to department heads and senior staffers $12,905 for meetings and conferences…what recession?

On the Fourth Day of Christmas the Board of Aldermen gave to the staff and itself $2,500 in free coffee, soda and snacks.

On the Fifth Day of Christmas the Board of Aldermen gave to the police $2,050 for a catered dinner…hey McDonalds gives half off to cops!

On the Sixth Day of Christmas the Board of Aldermen gave to three employees no pay, no benefits and no jobs.

THIS JUST IN December 17, 2009…A NEW WAY TO SAVE THE JOBS:  MoDot announced that Town and Country Police Sergeant Dave Hardy had been hired and will start on January 4, 2010 in a supervisory position over the motorist assist operation and emergency planning.  So we are losing an experienced officer.  

Here is how we can easily save some money and save the two laid off police workers.  We currently have a police captain and a police sergeant assigned to the administration unit.  They are basically not doing day-to-day police work, but instead are supervising civilians, running the dispatch center plus the record room, handling purchasing and fleet management.  They are trained police officers but are not doing police jobs. 

Rather than replace the departing Sgt. Hardy. We should have Sgt. Chip Unterberg in support services replace him.  Then we should make one of our existing civilian employees a supervisor of all the civilian employees and a relief dispatcher.  This civilian would also handle a number of the non-policing jobs the sergeant had been doing. Plus fill in dispatching due to vacations and illness. 

This is by far a better use of personnel. 

We would see a significant savings in salary as a civilian supervisor is at a lower wage than a police supervisor.  By not replacing Sgt. Hardy with an existing sergeant we would save enough to keep both police clerk Kara Wood and dispatcher Kristina Bequette.

THE $$$ LOSS WITH THE ROOKIE’S RESIGNATION:  Jordan Geist had been our park department worker.  This time last year he applied for a police officer job and was hired.  He started at the St. Louis County Police Academy the first week in January 2009. 

I wrote about this in a newsletter at the time. It was unusual and I questioned if it was a wise use of our tax dollars.  Normally T&C hires police officers who are already trained and have experience working at other departments.  We can do this because we are in the top level of area police departments when it comes to pay.  All of our top command officers including the chief and two assistant chiefs were hired already trained having worked a number of years at other departments.  Remember that once an officer graduates from the academy it takes another two or three years of experience before they really know what they are doing. 

When myself and John Copeland were rookie cops police departments had to send you to the police academy as an employee.  Now persons wanting to be police officers can pay their own tuition and go to a police academy and then apply for jobs upon graduation. 

When departments hire someone and pay them as an employee to go to a police academy they normally have them sign a contract that requires them to pay back a portion of their salary and tuition if they quit before a specific time. It used run for three years after graduation from the academy. If you quit in the first year you had to pay back all of your salary.  

We didn’t do that with Jordan.  Five months after he graduated he quit.  If we had such a contract we would have recouped enough money to keep from laying-off our records clerk.        

WONDER:  You have to wonder losing a rookie cop and a seasoned officer within a few weeks is not already a sign of a weakening morale in the department.  

Now Back to the Meeting:       

THE RETIREMENT CHANGE:  The finance commission had approved a special early retirement package for employees with 15-years of service and 55 years of age for police and 60 for non-police.  Suddenly the police department wanted to lower the years of service to 10-years.  I smell a rat.  I think they have an employee with 14 years on who would like to take advantage of the early out. 

My first concern is that by making this so liberal by reducing years of service from 15-to-10 you will be encouraging a loss of institutional knowledge. This means more people you spent money on to specially train or who you depend on to train and supervise new employees will be leaving earlier.  

I voiced this and John Copeland said my concerns were without merit.  

But I am sure this is simply being passed to allow a 14-year employee to take advantage of the early retirement.  I normally would have no problem with that.  However I don’t see why we should help one employee while screwing three others. 

DOG POOP:  In the work session portion of the meeting, a bill sponsored by Tim Welby would create a second law that made it illegal to dump anything into a creek. Public Works Director Craig Wilde said he wanted this to comply with Department of Natural Resources requirements.  However we already have the same law in our littering ordinance that includes dumping in creeks. 

The second section of this law required people to pick up their dog’s poop on someone else’s yard or public land.  I am fine with this, as long as we plan to enforce it.  We have too many laws that we have no intention to enforce.  

I asked exactly what the enforcement mechanism would be.  John Copeland started talking about the police, but then punted it over to the Planning Director’s code enforcement officer.  Well he only works M-F 8-4.  Who will enforce it on a Saturday?  Nobody knew.  Clearly this was another bill that had not been well thought out.  My concerns got this tabled.      

THE FREE LUNCH:  Here is the good news:  On the current list of bills only one staff person or alderman wanted money for lunch with the Chamber of Commerce.  The bad news is that it was Alderman Steve Fons, who went to a $20 and a $30 lunch. Yep at the same meeting where we approved a budget that lays off three employees we paid an alderman $50 for free lunches!  

THE AFTER MEETING:  I was so mad after this meeting over the caviler way most of the Aldermen were treating three employees vs. free coffee and fireworks, I actually had to apologize to a resident I was talking to on the parking lot for my swearing. 

A VOICE IN THE CROWD, THE MCCLELLAN FACTOR:  Bill McClellan showed up for the entire evening.  His next column should be interesting.  He chatted with some people.  I think he was as confused as anyone in the audience with the suddenness that David Karney removed his motion to stop layoffs for six months, as most people were unaware of the note passing. 

In between the work session and the regular meeting it seemed that Fred Meyland-Smith was lecturing Bill about what he did not like about his last column. 

Bill is clearly a good old school reporter…he stuck it through a long meeting filing a reporter’s notebook.   

The Sunday column by Bill was very generous of his time and energies.  He started doing research on a Wednesday   He got the column in the Sunday paper, which has the largest circulation. Like most of Bill’s work it was wonderfully written.  

Bill was very kind and wrote a great column.  If there was one little complaint about it...it would be that Bill quoted me as saying I was a Democrat.  I actually said I was the closest thing they have to a Democrat on the Board of Aldermen. I have to say where we were meeting was a restaurant in Clayton where a loud jazz group was playing plus I was speaking pretty quickly trying to get as much in as possible.  I caused the miscommunication by not being clearer.  

Actually I am an INDEPENDENT.  In recent local elections I have voted for Republicans Sue Allen, Colleen Wassinger and Gene McNary, hardly votes of a Democrat.  Of course on the same ballots I have voted for a Democrat or two, I am a "best person for the office regardless of party" voter.  But, enough about that! This isn't about me. It's about trying to find a way to save the jobs of three loyal civil servants.

Again I appreciate Bill's help in trying to save these employees' jobs.  

HAVE YOURSELF A MERRY LITTLE CHRISTMAS:  The next day I was driving down 270 listening to the Singers Unlimited Christmas CD.  When “Have Yourself a Merry Little Christmas” came on, I thought back to the day in 1972 when I was working at Webster Records in between radio station disc jockey jobs.  Jack Carney on KMOX loved the Singers Unlimited Christmas Album (long before CDs).  We had 22 copies of the album in the store to last us the entire Christmas season.  A couple days after Thanksgiving Jack played two songs from the album after his opening joke.  He then mentioned Webster Records carried the LP.  At the time 45% of everyone listening to the radio in St. Louis was listening to Jack.  All of our stock of the album was sold out in 90 minutes.  

Thinking about this sent me back 37 years and all the people I knew who aren’t around anymore.  I did not have much money then and in fact at times I would write a check to “Cash” for two dollars.  Then I thought of the three people the City was about to fire.  As Bob Denver playing Maynard G. Krebbs used to say, “I am starting to get misty”…and also mad. 

YOU CAN DO SOMETHING: On Tuesday the three aldermen who voted for free coffee and fireworks over the lives of three employees filed to run for re-election as did I.  Of course I have an opponent.  But no one filed to run against the other three, Steve Fons, Phil Behnen and Nancy Avioli.  There has to be someone in Wards 1, 3 and 4 who puts people before coffee and fireworks, who would file to run for alderman.               

TOWN AND COUNTRY RESIDENTS ARE BETTER THAN THIS:  If and when these unnecessary layoffs during a recession occur, I hope that we can start a fund that could get maybe 100 contributions from us residents that could go to these employees to help them out during the first six months of unemployment or until they find a job. 

NEXT NEWSLETTER:  In a few days we will have another Newsletter covering the end of the Deer Management Program, Sewer Lateral Information and a little bit on the upcoming April election.      I just did not want to make this one too long. 

CARTOONS:  




FROM Charlotte Peters’ Kid:
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DOES MRS. CLAUS
HAVE A PRE-NUP?
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